


April 30, 2013

To the Mayor and Members of Markham Council;

The Society for the Preservation of Historic Thornhill (SPOHT) has been a voice for the
preservation and promotion of our community’s built heritage for almost 40 years.

Our organization was established as a community response to the rapid and often
reckless destruction of the architectural fabric in our neighbourhood, prior to the
establishment of the Thornhill heritage conservation districts.

While our primary area of focus is the community of Thornhill, we value and champion
the preservation of our collective built heritage beyond our immediate area to the wider
Markham community.

Therefore, we are compelled to speak out against the demolition request concerning 26
Albert Street in Markham Village.

There are many local examples of buildings which have restored for new purposes,
sometimes from very dilapidated states.

One is that of 31 Colborne St. Thornhill. In the late 1990s this former semi­detached
frame house was converted to a garage when a new house was built on the property.
Through this action, the building continues to continue to contribute to the wider
historical village character of the street.

The value of maintaining heritage buildings, on main streets and side streets,
cannot be underestimated. Within our designated heritage conservation districts this
demonstration and dedication to preservation of buildings of many styles is an
important, tangible and impacting statement of what can be achieved.

Sincerely,

Adam Birrell

President,
The Society for the Preservation of Historic Thornhill (SPOHT)
adam@thornhillhistoric.org ­ www.thornhillhistoric.org











The definition of Demolition by neglect is defined as the destruction of a building 

through abandonment or lack of maintenance, intentionally or with malicious 

intent. The owner lets a building deteriorate until it becomes a structural hazard 

and a safety concern. 

There are many examples of buildings pulled down for DBN 

When it first opened in 1889, the Empress Hotel was considered one of Toronto’s 

finest. But it took a six-alarm fire to draw attention to the historic building in city’s 

downtown core. 

Cities tend to take our historic structures for granted until they are in grave 

danger of disappearing, as with the burned-out building at Yonge and Gould St. 

Yet the city of Toronto didn’t move to give this building any protection at all by 

designating it a heritage building until after it was in such a state of disrepair its 

brick façade started falling down. 

But it still takes political will and bureaucratic energy to make sure important 

buildings get designated in the first place. And other bylaws, such as property 

standards, have to be deployed to ensure heritage buildings are still well 

maintained. 

This also happened at 26 Albert St, It was not designated heritage until 2002 

The Town agreed to a demolition permit in 1993-1995. Services were 

disconnected at the property in 1998. In 2002 Heritage Markham asked Council to 

rescind their support, my question would be WHY?  

The Town is negligent in enforcing their own property standards by law.  The state 

of this building did not just happen over the last 3 years, the property has been 

sitting empty for 15 years or more, it has been neglected for the same or more.  

The Town was called out twice, first in 2005 and 2007, and charges were laid. I 

understand that these charges were not pertaining to the building, but didn’t the 

by-law officer see that the building was vacant and deteriorating. Yet still the 

Town failed to enforce the previous owner to restore the building and protect it 

from the hazards of the environment. 



At the DSC meeting, Regan said they had been working with the previous owners 

to rectify the situation…What does that mean, couple of phone calls or emails? 

Because 5 years later still nothing had been done to protect the building.  

After years of not enforcing your own property standards by law, now you want 

to make an example out of an innocent homeowner. 

Your own report states that:  The building has been in poor shape for many years 

due to the lack of maintenance by successive owners, the building has little or no 

maintenance in the last two decades. 

Why did the Town allow this to happen when they were fully aware of the 

detioriating condition for many years? 

What have we learnt from this: City council must change and put steps in place to 

preserve what we have left. That means proactively identifying important historic 

buildings and working with owners to facilitate the reuse of heritage properties; 

improved grants and tax rebates to provide financial incentives; and increased 

enforcement of bylaws for owners who may be skirting the law by allowing their 

buildings to fall into such disrepair there is little choice but to demolish them. 

For those on Council and residents that think they are preservationists, you 

should be aware that most local municipal building and health codes allow 

landmarks to be torn down despite opposition from the local preservation review 

body on the ground that the buildings have fallen into such disrepair that they are 

a threat to public safety."^ 

These buildings become threatened long before demolition is proposed. 

In reference to Councillor Shores comment that he should have hired a home 

inspector: The general law of the sale of property is caveat emptor (let the buyer 

beware) However, it is understood at law that inspection is often not sufficient to 

detect certain deficiencies in the product that can only be discovered through 

destructive testing or other means that a seller could not reasonably be expected 

to allow under normal conditions. For example, wood beams and interior 

brickwork often cannot be fully assessed without destructive testing.  Latent 



defect is a fault in the property that could not have been discovered by a 

reasonably thorough inspection before the sale. 

Mr Crabtree has done his best to cover the roof with a tarp and to hold it down to 

prevent more water from entering the building, but the damage was already 

done. Could he have done more due diligence prior to the purchase, probably.  

But we all have been guilty of not doing sufficient due diligence, prior to signing 

contracts, including everyone on this Council, the CAO and the Town Solicitor who 

allowed it to happen. 

The Town just granted permission to the Wannop Family to cut down a Black 

walnut tree, even when the reports said it is not damaging the buildings next to it. 

To which the wood alone is worth probably $20-30000 dollars. Co-incidentally it’s 

the Wannop’s that owned this building that they neglected for many years prior 

to selling it to the homeowner of today. Why didn’t Heritage and Council go after 

them? 

May I suggest that if this building is so special to the Town, that the Town 

purchase it for a dollar and move it to the heritage estates. 

In conclusion, we support Mr. Crabtree with his request to be granted a 

demolition permit (if the dwelling cannot be sold and moved). There is no proof 

that Mr. Crabtree intentionally let the building get worse and therefore we also 

support that he should have his letters of credit returned to him. $18200.00 may 

not be a large amount of money to some of you. But to many residents this is a 

substantial amount of money. Mr. Crabtree is not a developer with deep pockets, 

he did not purchase the building with the intent to re build and sell and make a 

profit. He built the house for his family to have somewhere to live and call home. 

I respectfully request that all of Council vote to grant the demolition permit and 

to return the letters of credit to the homeowner. 

Karen Rea (president of Markham Village City Ratepayers Association) 


